South Cove Heights Annual Meeting Minutes, August 23, 2014

INTRODUCTION:
The Annual Meeting of the South Cove Heights Condominium Association was called to order by Board President Rick Hartman. Seven (7) units were represented in person and Three (3) units by proxy; therefore a quorum was declared.
Mr. Hartman welcomed everyone and asked everyone to introduce themselves. Mr. Hartman introduced the head table.  

PROOF OF NOTICE:
Mr. Hartman entertained a motion from the floor to waive the reading of proof of notice which is the meeting notice that the owners received. The motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote.  
MINUTES OF 2013 ANNUAL MEETING

Mr. Hartman requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes of the 2013 Annual Meeting. A motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote.
BOARD OF DIRECTORS REPORT

Mr. Hartman reported the following:

· STAINING PROGRAM - Our policy is to re-stain our condo units every ten years and our decks and walkways every two years.  In keeping with this policy, Units 24, 26 and 28 will be re-stained next year in 2015. All decks and walkways will be re-stained the following year in 2016. 
· LANDSCAPE PROGRAM  - Our landscaping  policy is to continue to  contain and control our landscape by keeping our white pines and hemlocks in check, pruning shrubs and branches away from buildings and removing trees that are out of control or diseased and replacing them where appropriate. 
Last year in 2013 we removed five white pines and two hemlocks in front of Units 26 and 24, one pine in front of Unit 28, three pines and one hemlock in front of Unit 30 and two pines on the left side of Unit 34. This year we removed the white pine adjacent to the walkway at Unit 46 and one on the left side of Unit 34 plus three small weeping birches in front of Units 30 and 26 as well as another weeping birch adjacent to Unit 20. We will also take down the large pine in front of Unit 32 that was damaged in an ice storm last winter and poses a threat to the adjacent buildings. 

We will continue our practice of mulching the sides and fronts of our units as part of the annual spring cleanup. The area behind our units will not be mulched in 2015. We also will be adding stone to paths where needed and to the auxiliary parking area at the top of the hill when appropriate.  

· SIDING REPLACEMENT PROGRAM - Five years ago in 2010, we embarked on a major capital program to replace all rotted and worn out siding throughout the Association and to reattach all upper decks in a more permanent and safe manner by installing ledger boards where needed. This work also included installing new flashing details to help prevent water getting into our units.  This work has now just about been completed at a cost of approximately $100,000 and has been funded by our common area reserves. To put this cost into perspective, over the 27 year life of our association since 1988, this $100,000 investment amounts to only a yearly maintenance cost of $267 per unit, excluding replacement of any roofs, walkways or decks.  

· ROOF REPLACEMENT PROGRAM - Our next capital project will involve replacement of most of the roofs throughout the Association. Some of our roofs are original construction going back to 1988 while others have been replaced as recently as 2010 and 2013. We have ordered a complete inspection of all roofs by a local roofer to establish a current baseline from which to move forward. 

Based on our 14 units, we have 28 slopes to consider. Of these 28 slopes, 3 have been recently reroofed   - the front slopes of Units 32, 34 and 38. These were done in 2010 and 2013. Therefore 25 slopes (front and rear) will need to be reroofed during the next several years. At an average estimated cost of $4,600 per slope, that means a capital investment of about $115,000 to be funded from our common area reserves. 

These reserves currently amount to approximately $18,000 and should reach approximately $28,000 by the end of this year assuming no major additional work between now and December. Our practice is to add to these reserves at the rate of about $22,000 each year - $10,000 from our annual budget plus $11,900 from our annual special assessment of $850 per unit year. This means it would take between 5 and 6 years to generate sufficient funds to reroof the remaining 25 slopes, assuming no other emergencies along the way. 

· DRYER VENT AND CHIMNEY INSPECTIONS - All dryer vents were inspected at Association expense in 2010 and no problems were found. Nor have any problems been found since then. The Board therefore has decided that any future inspections will be at the expense of unit owners. 

In the future, only chimneys with active wood burning stoves or fireplaces that are being used will be inspected annually and cleaned as needed. In accordance with past practice, all chimney inspections will be paid for by the Association while any required cleaning or repairs will be paid for by the owners. 

· GAS GRILLS – Mr. Fear noted the following:

The State of New Hampshire adopted a fire safety code prohibiting the use of gas grills on the decks of buildings with more than two (2) attached condos.  Representatives of all Eastman condo associations met with Ken Ryder to discuss this issue.  It was noted that about half of the 326 condos in Eastman were affected by the law.  After much discussion, it was agreed that there was no way that an exception to the law could be made for Eastman condos.  In our association all are affected except units #20 and #21.   It is the Board's duty to notify all owners of this law, which has been done in our Resolution of October 2013.  Compliance is up to each unit owner.  It does not appear that the Grantham Fire Department is anxious to enforce the law; however, if called about a violation, they will have to respond. 

 

Terry explained that our insurance company will cover fire loses caused by using gas grills on decks. 

 

In discussion, Mrs. Quiros inquired if there have been any fires and Terry explained owners have been pretty responsible about the use of grills.  Only 2 incidents to her knowledge have occurred and they were confined to the railing of the deck.  One owner explained that they have a direct gas feed to the deck and Terry explained that this does not exempt them.   Another owner felt that it is more dangerous to use propane in the condo than outside.  Terry noted that owners can be fined up to $1,000 if a grill is found in use on a deck.

TREASURER’S REPORT 

Mr. Fear presented the following Treasurers Report:
· Cash on hand was $21,450 with 1 delinquent owner owing more than one month of common charges. The Common Area Reserve balance is $18,870 and Operating Reserve balance $8,010. 
Projected reserve needs are based on anticipated replacement cost and remaining useful life. The reserve status is reviewed annually and adjusted accordingly. 
He noted the Audited Financials for 2012-2013 are available and owners should review and contact the Board if they have questions.

In accordance with IRS Revenue Ruling 70-604, the following motion was requested:

RESOLUTION OF SOUTH COVE HEIGHTS

RE:  EXCESS INCOME APPLIED TO THE FOLLOWING YEAR’S ASSESSMENTS REVENUE RULING 70-604

WHEREAS, the SOUTH COVE HEIGTHS ASSOCIATION is a NH corporation duly organized and existing under the laws of the State of NH and

WHEREAS, the members desire that the corporation shall act in full accordance with the rulings and regulations of the Internal Revenue Service;

NOW, THEREFORE, the members hereby adopt the following resolution by and on behalf of the SCH Association:

RESOLVED, that any excess of membership income over membership expenses for the year ended December 31, 2014, shall be applied against the subsequent tax year member assessments as provided by IRS Revenue Ruling 70-604.

By a unanimous vote of the members, this resolution is adopted and made a part of the minutes of the meeting of the SCH Condominium Association. 

· Mr. Fear went over the budget noting that the fees will be increasing slowly; they have proposed a slight increase in operating funds. The 2015 Budget includes $5800 for staining fees.  A new line item for an operating reserve fund for staining has been added.  The Board is proposing an increase of $5 per month or $330 monthly in 2015. The Board feels they are at the midway point of the other Associations; the larger Associations can afford to have lower fees.
NEW BUSINESS:

Mr. Hartman reminded owners of the following:

· Visit the Association Website for current information;

· Reminder-Master Insurance has a $5000 deductible;
· Remember to turn off water during absences;
· Belle Terre provides a weekly inspection service to absentee owners if interested;
· The Fall Clean Up date to dispose of unwanted items around the exterior will be sent to owners via email.

·  Mr. Hartman explained how the red bulb [low temp] works in the window for the winter months.

· An owner commented that he feels that some owners are over insured; Terry explained owners should also check with their insurance agents regarding ground water coverage. Some providers will now provide that coverage.
· A new owner asked if everyone uses Suburban Propane and the board confirmed the tanks were Suburban’s.
ELECTION OF A DIRECTOR 

Mr. Hartman's term is up this year; therefore he opened the floor to nominations. Mr. Hartman was nominated and seconded. There being no other nominations, the floor was closed. Mr. Hartman was unanimously elected to serve another 3 year term. 
 
ADJOURNMENT  

There being no other business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully Submitted,

Lori Pare, Recording Secretary

1

